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Damage to lower engine cowling, left and right wings. Water damage due to aircraft submersion.

Airplane was put into the water after ground pre-flight check were completed. Taxied over to fuel docks. 

Fueled up at docks, taxied over near windsock at northwest end of Rice Lake and circled around while completing pre- flight checks, 
checking ATIS at ANE, briefing takeoff and flight while allowing the engine to warm up. There was a heavy lake weed bloom (curly leaf, 
an invasive species) in-progress that was a major consideration as it impairs the ability to control the aircraft during taxi (weeds get 
hooked on water rudders) and can be rather “grippy” when in motion (during takeoff, step taxi and landing) given previous experience. 
Plus, obviously, I wanted to avoid transporting it into another lake. There was a helicopter in the area that appeared to be spraying 
something in the surrounding marshes. ATIS a few minutes before takeoff at ANE was 120 at 9kts – which while 5 miles away seemed to 
overstate but coincide reasonably close to what we saw outside the window looking at the ripples on the water. 

The takeoff plan we briefed looking down the lake from the airplane had us taking off into a quartering headwind, where we would turn 
~30 degrees left while on step into a somewhat open strip between the thickest of the weeds which had the wind coming directly down it. 
When taxing to the fuel dock as well as while warming up the engine on the “downwind” side of the lake, there were no issues water 
taxing at low speed controlling the airplane (other than having to cycle the water rudders during taxi to get the weeds off). 

For takeoff – did my BCGUMPS, made a radio call for the departure and increased the throttle. Cross wind ailerons were in place. 
Instruments were in the green, felt the second rise, let the nose down and the aircraft accelerated onto step. Airspeed was alive. As we 
approached the opening in the weeds, started a gentle turn left toward the opening in the weeds, swinging around a buoy. Could feel the 
airplane gently turning – slight backpressure on yoke – still felt like it needed full throttle for the step turn as the airplane was on the 
water (not ready to fly yet) and I expected the turn to create some drag. That is when the airplane capsized abruptly.



What I believe happened was that the wind changed directions (switched to be quartering behind the aircraft) creating the same situation 
as doing a step turn from downwind to upwind (which is never to be done) which allowed the centrifugal force and the wind to align 
which caused the airplane to capsize.
Upon significant reflection, I can point to two factors in my decision-making process that may have compounded the aircraft being overly 
susceptible to the wind change creating the unsafe condition. 
As noted, in taxing to get fuel as well as during pre-flight the wind was not a factor (which is somewhat uncommon as it does not take 
much to make the AC difficult to control when water taxing). I believe factor number one is that I errantly discounted the possible impact 
a wind change could have on the takeoff run given I was starting with a quartering headwind. I would not have knowingly started a step 
taxi if I thought there was any chance of meaningful cross wind/tail wind component given my understanding of the dangers of a 
downwind to upwind step taxi turn. 
Compounding factor number two, I believe, is that while I started with a quartering headwind, I swung too far into a westerly heading 
than was briefed to avoid a large thick raft of weeds and then a buoy. I focused too much on something that didn’t matter (weeds) rather 
than maintaining a headwind which should have taken priority. By making the decision to divert to the downwind side of the weeds/buoy, 
the airplane was more susceptible to having the wind and centrifugal force align if the wind were to unexpectedly change/gust.
Comply with FAA recommendations to correct discrepancies found during their investigation 

Both of these factors in my opinion contributed to creating the opportunity for the incident to occur

40

Both occupants self evacuted through their respective doors. 



KANE ATIS used during preflight. Clouds appeared to be clearing, winds appered to be overstated.

Flight was being conducted for club operating currency procedures in accordance with Insurance requirements. 

We are unsure if the ELT was activated during the incident

This form was filled out jointly between Pilot David Abbott & David Swanson- both signatures appear below 

05/29/2020

David Abbott

David Swanson




